## The Battle Over Reproductive and Women's Healthcare

## Talia Wilcox

Talia Wilcox is a Staff Writer at the Journal of Interdisciplinary Public Policy. She is a senior at Ventura High School and will be attending Tufts University in the fall of 2021. At VHS, she plays violin in the honors orchestra and varsity tennis. Talia is a passionate social activist and is president of her school's Model United Nations Club and co-president of her school's chapter of the National Association of Students Against Gun Violence. Talia's dream job is to be the Press Coordinator to the U.S. Secretary of State.

Contrary to popular belief, Planned Parenthood is not, as publicized by conservative media, an "abortion factory" (Carpenter). In fact, abortion services make up only 3% of Planned Parenthood's total provided services. Testing and treatment of sexually transmitted diseases (42%) and prescription of contraception (34%) comprise the bulk of its offered services (Ross). Until April 19th, 2019, Planned Parenthood was a part of Title X, the national family planning program that provided affordable and comprehensive reproductive healthcare information and services to low-income patients or those otherwise unable to afford these healthcare services.

Established as part of the Public Health Service Act in 1970, the intent of Title X was to address inequalities in access within the healthcare system to contraception and related services ("Title X") as well as to help patients advocate for themselves and their reproductive rights and decisions. Over 4 million patients rely on the healthcare services provided by Title X. Although Planned Parenthood centers comprise only 13% of the 4000 Title X-funded centers, they are responsible for servicing 41% of all Title X patients ("Title X ..."). In addition to providing patient education, the Title X Family Planning Program is responsible for services such as "wellness exams, life-saving cervical and breast cancer screenings, birth control, contraception education, testing and treatment for sexually transmitted diseases (STDs) and HIV testing" ("Title X ..."). Also, due to the Hyde Amendment, passed in 1976, government funds allocated to federally funded clinics cannot be used to perform abortions (Kliff).

Despite the fact that millions of Americans rely on federally funded clinics for care, the Trump administration had taken several steps to limit their funding, curtailing reproductive healthcare rights for those who need it the most.

First, the Trump administration restored the global gag rule, also known as the Mexico City Policy. First implemented by the Reagan Administration in 1984, the policy barred "foreign organizations that receive U.S. family planning assistance from providing information, referrals or services for abortions" (Atkins). This rule has been intermittently rescinded by Democratic presidents but was restored by President Trump and renamed "Protecting Life in Global Health Assistance" in 2017; it expands the restrictions to almost all federal global health assistance programs. For example, the global gag rule gives employers the option to deny free contraceptive coverage for their employees. Failure to comply results in complete loss of funding, leaving thousands, if not millions of critical reproductive healthcare facilities to choose between continued operation and transparency on abortion procedures ("The Mexico City Policy: An Explainer"). As of late January 2021, President Biden has rescinded the Mexico City Policy (Sciubba).

Trump also implemented the Title X Gag Rule in 2019, which "bans doctors in the Title X program across the country from telling women how they can safely and legally access abortion" ("ProtectX: ..."). The gag rule makes it impossible for patients under the Title X program to receive birth control at clinics such as Planned Parenthood as long as those clinics receive federal funding. Perhaps even more devastating, the gag rule "prohibits doctors from giving women full information about all of their sexual and reproductive health care options" ("ProtectX: ...").

Before 2019, the vast majority of funding for Planned Parenthood came from the government, with non-governmental sources and private donors/foundations providing the rest (Ross). However, when Planned Parenthood officially pulled out of Title X in April of 2019 because of these restrictions, the resultant loss of funding was substantial—about \$60 million per year (Schwiegershausen). A boon to anti-abortion groups, who have been lobbying for years about "defunding Planned Parenthood," the Title X Gag Rule and its Conservative backers rob millions of Americans of necessary reproductive health services, including general healthcare resources as well as abortions. With the loss of these services, which affects low-income patients disproportionately, the health of millions of Americans is at risk. Due to withdrawing from Title X, Planned Parenthood patients are likely to see longer wait times and be forced to pay higher prices for reproductive healthcare services, as well as significantly reduced access to birth

control (McCammon; Schwiegershausen). Also, data from the Office of Population Affairs 2019 Family Planning Annual Report showed that the number of women receiving healthcare maintenance screenings, such as for sexually transmitted infections and breast and cervical cancer, significantly decreased after Planned Parenthood left Title X (Brittni).

The Trump administration has taken several other actions that chip away at reproductive rights. In addition to the Gag Rule, Republicans expedited judicial hearings and proceedings to ensure a conservative anti-abortion majority on the Supreme Court, culminating in Justice Amy Coney Barret's confirmation in October of 2020 ("Senate Confirms Amy Coney Barrett for Supreme Court"). The death of Justice Ruth Bader Ginsberg, a champion of women's rights and the right to choose, and Coney Barrett's ascension to the court likely puts the Roe v. Wade ruling at risk (Svokos). Foreshadowing that concern, on January 12, 2021, the Supreme Court ruled 6-3, along ideological lines, to reinstate a federal requirement that requires women seeking abortion-inducing drugs to do so in person, even during the COVID-19 pandemic (Zimmermann). In response, the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists instituted a policy advocating for equal access to healthcare free from political intervention. In addition, U.S. District Judge Theodore Chuang of Maryland ruled that removing the mail option for these pills during a pandemic violated a woman's Constitutional right to an abortion. Despite this opposition, the FDA won the case before the U.S. Supreme Court, arguing that "in-person requirement does not impose a substantial obstacle for a woman seeking to obtain an abortion" (Zimmermann; "Title X"). Liberal Justices Sotomayor and Kagan highlighted the impact on reproductive rights in a joint opinion expressing how this new policy is "unnecessary, unjustifiable, irrational and [an] undue burden on women seeking abortion during the current pandemic" (Sotomayor).

With movements on both sides from March for Life, an anti-abortion organization, to NARAL Pro-Choice America, an organization that fights for reproductive freedom, Americans remain extremely divided over the issue of legal abortion ("About the March for Life;" "About"). According to the Pew Research Center, "a majority of Americans (61%) continue to say that abortion should be legal in all (27%) or most (34%) cases" ("U.S. Public ..."). With the election of Joe Biden, the balance of power may have tipped. President Biden has eliminated the Mexico City Policy; although, analysts suggest that the reversal's full effects will take time. (Abrams) He also supports eliminating the Hyde Amendment, though that remains up to the legislature. Planned Parenthood president Alexis McGill Johnson has asked him to issue an executive order on day one rolling back the Title X Gag Rule to return the right of healthcare to millions of Americans. Abortion rights advocates have gone further, calling upon Congress to pass the

Global HER Act, which would permanently remove the rule (Lowey).

As Biden hits the ground running in his first year as President, he will need to address abortion policy within his first months as President to preserve the integrity of a woman's right to chose. Biden has promised his voters to appoint Supreme Court justices who support the landmark abortion rights case Roe v Wade. Still, only time will tell if this long-term endeavor will be as successful as former President Trump's slew of judicial appointments (Groppe). While the battle over reproductive rights and healthcare for all women, particularly low-income women, will likely continue beyond President Biden's presidency, with a Democratic President, Senate majority, and House majority, abortion advocates are hopeful for real change moving forward, protecting women's rights both now and in the future.

## References

- "About." NARAL Pro-Choice America, www.prochoiceamerica.org/about/.
- "About the March for Life." March for Life, 27 Jul. 2020, marchforlife.org/about-the-march-for-life/.
- Abrams, Abigail. "Joe Biden Revokes the Mexico City Policy on Abortions Abroad." *TIME*, TIME USA, 28 Jan. 2021, time.com/5933870/joe-biden-abortion-mexico-city-po licy/.
- Atkins, Chloe. "Biden Readies Sweeping Rollback of Trump-Era Abortion Crackdown." NBCNews.com, NBCUniversal News Group, 18 Jan. 2021, www.nbcnews.com/politics/white-house/biden-readi es-sweeping-rollback-trump-era-abortion-crackdown -n1254552.
- Carpenter, Amber. "Planned Parenthood: Not an Abortion Factory." *The Collegian*, 11 Nov. 2016, collegian.csufresno.edu/2016/11/planned-parenthood-not-an-abortion-factory/#.YADZ5OlKiEs.
- Frederiksen, Brittni. "Current Status of the Title X Network and the Path Forward." *KFF*, Kaiser Family Foundation, 21 Dec. 2020,

- www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/curre nt-status-of-the-title-x-network-and-the-path-forwar d/.
- Groppe, Maureen. "Biden Got the Vote of Abortion Rights Advocates. Getting Them Results Will Be Harder." USA Today, Gannett Satellite Information Network, 28 Jan. 2021, www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2021/01/28/p resident-biden-taking-first-steps-undo-trump-anti-ab ortion-actions/4282099001/.
- "How Federal Funding Works at Planned Parenthood." *I*Stand with Planned Parenthood, Planned Parenthood

  Federation of America Inc. and Planned Parenthood

  Action Fund, Inc., n.d.,

  www.istandwithpp.org/defund-defined/how-federal

  -funding-works-planned-parenthood.
- Kliff, Sarah. "The Hyde Amendment at 35: a New Abortion Divide." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 02 Oct. 2011, www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/ezra-klein/post/the -hyde-amendment-at-35-a-new-abortion-divide/2011 /10/02/gIQApQ6cFL\_blog.html?itid=lk\_inline\_manu al\_14.

- Lowey, Nita M. "H.R.1055 116th Congress (2019-2020): Global Health, Empowerment and Rights Act." Congress.gov, 07 Feb. 2019, www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/10 55.
- McCammon, Sarah. "Planned Parenthood Withdraws From Title X Program Over Trump Abortion Rule." NPR, National Public Radio, 19 Aug. 2019, www.npr.org/2019/08/19/752438119/planned-parent hood-out-of-title-x-over-trump-rule.
- "Mexico City Policy." Wikipedia, Wikimedia Foundation, 2 Jan. 2021, en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mexico\_City\_policy.
- "ProtectX: We Need to Undo the Dangerous Title X Gag Rule." I Stand with Planned Parenthood, Planned Parenthood Federation of America Inc. and Planned Parenthood Action Fund, Inc., n.d., www.istandwithpp.org/no-gag-rule?\_ga=2.45936868. 1990913596.1610495572-1205282536.1610405149.
- Ross, Janell. "How Planned Parenthood Actually Uses Its Federal Funding." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 26 Apr. 2019, www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2015/08/04/how-planned-parenthood-actually-uses-its-federa l-funding/.
- Schwiegershausen, Erica. "Planned Parenthood Just Lost \$60M in Funding. What Does That Mean for Women?" *The Cut*, Vox Media, 20 Aug. 2019, www.thecut.com/2019/08/planned-parenthood-just-lost-usd60m-in-title-x-funding.html.
- Sciubba, Jennifer D. "Analysis | Biden Just Rescinded the 'Global Gag Rule.' The next Republican President Will Restore It." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 29 Jan. 2021, www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/01/29/biden -just-rescinded-global-gag-rule-next-republican-presi dent-will-restore-it/.

- "Senate Confirms Amy Coney Barrett for Supreme Court." *The White House,* The United States Government, 06 Jan. 2021, www.whitehouse.gov/articles/senate-confirms-amy-coney-barrett-supreme-court/.
- Sotomayor, Sonia. "Dissenting Opinion, FOOD AND DRUG ADMINISTRATION, ET AL. v. AMERICAN COLLEGE OF OBSTETRICIANS AND GYNECOLOGISTS, ET AL." Supreme Court of the United States, 592 U.S. No. 20A34, 12 Jan. 2021, www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/20pdf/20a34\_3f14. pdf#page=3.
- Svokos, Alexandra. "Is Ginsburg's Death the End of Roe v. Wade? This Time, Some Experts Say, It Could Be." *ABC News*, ABC News Network, 21 Sept. 2020, abcnews.go.com/Politics/ginsburgs-death-end-roe-w ade-time-experts/story?id=73119646.
- "The Mexico City Policy: An Explainer." *KFF*, Kaiser Family Foundation, 28 Jan. 2021, www.kff.org/global-health-policy/fact-sheet/mexico-city-policy-explainer/.
- Thompson, Evan. "25 Controversial Topics: Position Paper Guide." *TheBestSchools.org*, 06 Oct. 2020, thebestschools.org/magazine/controversial-topics-res earch-starter/.
- "Title X." ACOG, American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, n.d., www.acog.org/advocacy/policy-priorities/title-x.
- "Title X: Affordable Birth Control and Reproductive Health Care." *Planned Parenthood Action Fund*, www.plannedparenthoodaction.org/issues/health-ca re-equity/title-x.
- "U.S. Public Continues to Favor Legal Abortion, Oppose Overturning Roe v. Wade." U.S. Politics & Policy, Pew Research Center, 30 May 2020, www.pewresearch.org/politics/2019/08/29/u-s-public -continues-to-favor-legal-abortion-oppose-overturning-roe-v-wade/.

Zimmermann, Carol. "Supreme Court Says Abortion Drugs Must Be Obtained in Person, Not by Mail." Catholic Courier, Catholic News Serice, 13 Jan. 2021, catholiccourier.com/articles/supreme-court-says-abor tion-drugs-must-be-obtained-in-person-not-by-mail.